NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

HEALTH, LONG-TERM CARE & HEALTH RETIREMENT ISSUES COMMITTEE
WASHINGTON, DC
FEBRUARY, 29 2008

MINUTES 
The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Health, Long-Term Care & Health Retirement Issues Committee met at the Hyatt Regency on Capitol Hill in Washington, D.C. on Friday, February 29, 2008, at 2:00 p.m. 
Rep. Susan Westrom of Kentucky, co-chair of the Committee, presided. 
Other members of the Committee present were:
Rep. Michael Ripley, IN

Rep. George Keiser, ND 
Rep. Joe Hune, MI


Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI

Sen. William Larkin, Jr., NY

Rep. Larry Taylor, TX

Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM

Rep. Hubert Vo, TX

Other legislators present were: 

Rep. Kurt Olson, AK


Rep. Joseph Hardy, NV

Rep. Greg Wren, AL


Sen. Jerry Klein, ND

Sen. Vi Simpson, IN


Rep. Tony Melio, PA

Rep. Robert Damron, KY

Rep. Kelly Hancock, TX

Assem. Joe Morelle, NY

Rep. Judy Livingston, VT

Sen. Jim Seward, NY


Sen. Dale Schultz, WI
Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director


Michael Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations

Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education 
MINUTES

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its November 16, 2007, meeting in Las Vegas, Nevada. 
2008 CONGRESSIONAL HEALTH PRIORITIES

David Bowen, representing the United States Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions, said that state lawmakers and regulators are the driving force behind the American healthcare system.  He said their input was critical to sound public policy at the federal level and encouraged NCOIL to stay involved in future discussions.

Mr. Bowen said healthcare discussions in 2008 would focus on the Presidential election would shape future health policy and noted that any major reforms were unlikely before the new President took office.  Congress would also consider legislation to assist small employers that would be similar to S.1955, the Health Insurance Marketplace Modernization and Affordability Act of 2006, that he said, was debated at length in the 109th Congress.  He noted that critics charged that S.1955 would have preempted state authority.
PROPOSED RESOLUTION REGARDING DEPENDENT HEALTH BENEFITS

Sara Collins of The Commonwealth Fund said extending age limitations for dependent benefit status on family policies could cover an estimated 1.4 million unmarried young adults.  She said young adults were the least expensive demographic to insure and noted that allowing them to remain on a policy could have a positive impact in a given risk pool.  

Ms. Collins said that a majority of young adults between the ages of 19 and 29 spent time without health insurance coverage and were the demographic group most likely to require the services of an emergency room—which, she said, left local municipalities and governments strained by additional costs.

Ms. Collins said that 17 states enacted legislation to extend maintain dependent benefits beyond the age of 19, but little actuarial analysis existed to measure the true fiscal impact of the extension.  She said that heightened state activity demonstrated the importance of healthcare coverage and access issues to constituents and lawmakers alike.

Kevin Wrege, representing the Council for Affordable Health Insurance (CAHI), said the Proposed Resolution in Support of Extending Dependent Health Benefits for Young Adults was a “stop-gap” measure.  He said that CAHI supported the measure, but urged lawmakers to focus their efforts instead on affordable coverage options for young adults.

Mr. Wrege said that the Committee should consider a proposed amendment to the resolution that would further clarify language regarding eligibility.  He said replacing “increasing the availability of” with “the extension of existing” in the first resolved clause to clarify the definition of a dependent.

Mr. Wrege said the amendment would help to control costs.  He said that 

“increasing the availability of” dependent health benefits could allow a young adult to seek coverage when it is convenient, which would result in higher premiums for employers and individuals alike.

Rick Ramsey of America’s Health Insurance Plans (AHIP) said there could be tax issues associated with the resolution.  He said the IRS Tax Code’s definition of a dependent contained several residency, relationship and age requirements and failure to mirror this language in any subsequent legislation could result in tax issues for employers and individuals alike.
Rep. Keiser asked how much this mandate would cost business owners and employers.  He said it was important to consider true actuarial data rather than rough cost estimates.  

Rep. Taylor said that Texas passed similar legislation and experienced little pushback.  He said if a parent wanted to pay the additional costs to insure a child beyond the age of 19, this was an easy way to provide that coverage.  

At the request of Rep. Vo, the Committee deferred further consideration of the resolution until the 2008 Summer Meeting in New York City.
PROPOSED RESOLUTION REGARDING PRESCRIPTION DRUG TRANSPARENCY

Marlowe Foster of Pfizer, Inc. said that in some cases, insurers offer financial incentives to prescribing physicians when they switch a patient’s medication to a less costly, generic version.  The resolution, he said, would require a healthcare practitioner who is compensated for switching a medication to disclose that information.

Mr. Foster said that generic drugs were not always as effective as brand name drugs and switching the medication without a patient’s prior knowledge could be dangerous.  He said that the American Medical Association (AMA) viewed the practice as a potential violation of federal and state “anti-kickback” statutes as well as a likely breach of ethics.

Rep. Hune asked if the resolution would require the same type of disclosure from a physician who accepts gifts and other related materials from pharmaceutical companies.  He said disclosure requirements between a physician and respective payers made for pertinent public policy, but said that similar documentation should occur between physicians and pharmaceutical companies as well.

Mr. Foster said that pharmaceutical companies were taking strides to promote ethical behavior in their relationships with health care providers.  He said that the resolution, however, would only apply to providers who prescribe a certain drug because of financial incentives.

Rep. Hardy said that price-based drug switching was not prevalent among the physician community.  He said that the disclosure requirements certainly were warranted if this practice was occurring, but noted that opportunities for such a relationship were more prevalent among pharmacists and insurers than among physicians and insurers.

Mr. Foster said that other groups had raised this concern also.  He said the language contained within the resolution was drafted to stipulate that physicians and healthcare practitioners disclose this information—clearly requiring a pharmacist to do so as well

Mr. Ramsey of AHIP expressed concern over the resolution.  He said legitimate incentive programs between networks and pay-for-performance plans were intended to lower healthcare costs for consumers and that the resolution could ultimately impede this process.  He urged the Committee to continue to work with interested parties to further clarify language contained in the resolution.

As a courtesy to the resolution’s sponsor, Rep. Carl Epps of Georgia,  who was not in attendance, the Committee voted to defer further consideration of the resolution until the 2008 Summer Meeting in New York City.

DISCUSSION OF MEDICAID CODES FOR ALCOHOL SCREENING AND BRIEF INTERVENTION SERVICES

Dr. Larry Gentilello of the University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center thanked NCOIL for its continued support of intoxication exclusion law prohibition.  He said the Uniform Accident and Sickness Policy Provision Law (UPPL) was a National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) model law adopted in 1947 and subsequently enacted into law by 42 states and the District of Columbia.  He said a provision contained in the model allowed insurance carriers to exclude health insurance coverage for alcohol related injuries.

Dr. Gentilello said that exclusion laws could be used to deny payment to doctors and hospitals, discouraging substance use screening in trauma centers and emergency departments.  He said the exclusions prohibited health care providers from identifying the people who needed treatment and in turn placed a tremendous financial burden on the healthcare system.

He said that the development and subsequent approval of new physician billing codes for substance use screening and brief interventions (SBI) would allow healthcare providers to bill Medicaid, Medicare and commercial insurers when they administered these services.  He said that the American College of Surgeons (ACS) also approved an alcohol screening mandate for level I trauma centers, which would require staff to screen incoming patients for alcohol and substance use.

Bertha Madras of the White House Office of National Drug Control Policy said that alcohol and drug abuse are associated with a much higher incidence of medical conditions.  She said that SBI services were a cost-effective procedure that would reduce levels of illicit drug use and heavy alcohol use while improving health, employment, re-arrest rates and emotional problems.

Tom Stegbauer of the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Administration (SAMSHA) said that the Department of Health and Human Services administered and reviewed the effects of SBI services in primary and general care facilities throughout the country as part of a federally funded grant program.  He said that the studies yielded remarkable data that could be replicated universally in any state—demonstrating the profound effect SBI services would yield on injury recidivism rates and associated healthcare costs.

Eric Goplerud of Georgetown University said that there were good clinical and financial reasons to both repeal alcohol exclusion laws and approve the use of SBI billing codes.  He said that a majority of patients were admitted to an emergency room or trauma center while under the influence of drugs or alcohol.

Mr. Goplerud said that intoxication exclusion laws prevented healthcare providers from administering routine screening and intervention services that would ultimately reduce recidivism rates and overall costs.

Sen. Larkin thanked the various speakers for their presentations and noted that many healthcare facilities may not have the resources to train their physicians to administer these screening programs.  He asked how this material could be translated into results at the local level.  Dr. Gentilello replied that the federal government had made available considerable financial resources for Medicaid billing.  He said that the Bush Administration approved $265 million in federal Medicaid match funding for fiscal years 2007-2009.

Ms. Madras said that states needed to talk with their state Medicaid director.  She said states would have to approve a matching state appropriation and coordinate with state officials to include the new Medicaid codes (H0049 and H0050).  She said that the ONDCP was working with state Medicaid directors to make this information available, but few states were taking advantage of the funding.  She said that the funding would likely disappear if states did not utilize these resources.

Ms. Nolan asked the Committee if there was a collective interest in having NCOIL work with Dr. Gentilello and the other panelists to develop a legislative alert containing all relevant information related to the new codes and the discussion at hand.  The Committee unanimously approved Ms. Nolan’s suggestion.

PROPOSED MODEL REGULATING THE SECONDARY MARKET IN PHYSICIAN DISCOUNTS

Martin Mitchell of AHIP said that health insurance companies, trade associations, and physicians were working diligently to reach understanding on issues related to a proposed NCOIL Model Act Regulating the Secondary Market in Physician Discounts.  He said the interested parties had worked together since the summer of 2006 and negotiations were yielding considerable progress.
Mr. Mitchell said that a working group of interested parties had reached consensus on five general areas of agreement on issues related to the proposed model.  He said that the details concerning the areas would require additional discussion and potential compromise from all stakeholders.  He said that despite considerable progress, there were a number of outstanding issues that the group was working to address, and the interested parties were committed to negotiating in good faith.

Mr. Mitchell said that physicians and payer representatives agreed that contractual transparency was of paramount importance.  The five areas of agreement, he said, sought to guarantee transparent information through various disclosure requirements, explanations of benefits and clear, binding contractual agreements.  He said that groups also agreed that third party entities should not have access to discount information as clearly outlined in a particular contract.

Rep. Keiser, sponsor of the model for discussion purposes, thanked the various members of the AMA, the American Association of Preferred Provider Organizations (AAPPO), Blue Cross Blue Shield (BCBS) and AHIP for their continued efforts.    He said that he was frustrated by a lack of progress and asked the Committee to consider deferring indefinitely the Proposed Model Regulating the Secondary Market in Physician Discounts and implementing a procedural timeline by which the Committee could work with the interested parties on a new model.

Rep. Keiser said that the new procedure would provide that interested parties continue to work towards a more amenable, compromise bill.  Monthly statements, he said, would keep the Committee abreast of these efforts and help to facilitate discussions.  He said that the second monthly update would be held on a conference call with the Committee at the end of April—at which time the interested parties would have a better understanding of what is possible ongoing.  Such a process, Rep. Keiser said, would help the Committee to determine the best course of future action

Rep. Keiser said that possible future actions could include eliminating the issue entirely from the agenda, working with the interested parties on a joint-model, asking the interested parties to introduce individual models, or developing a new NCOIL draft.  He said that this was an issue of particular importance to state Medical Societies, and that a number of states were working on legislation to address the issue.  He said that adopting the proposed process was appropriate for discussions ongoing.
After a motion made and seconded, the Committee unanimously voted to defer its consideration of the model indefinitely and approve the procedural process.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:44 p.m.
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